THE GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY
Washington, D.C.

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF THE FACULTY SENATE HELD ON
MAY 10, 2013 IN THE STATE ROOM

Present: President Knapp, Registrar Amundson and Parliamentarian Charnovitz;
Deans Feuer, Goldman, and Johnson; Professors Acquaviva, Briscoe,
Castleberry, Cordes, Costello, Downes, Garris, Harrington, Hawley,
Helgert, Katz, Lantz, Lindahl, Marotta-Walters, McAleavey, McDonnell,
Newcomer, Parsons, Pulcini, Rehman, Roddis, Sidawy, Simon, Swaine,
Weiner, and Yezer

Absent: Provost Lerman; Deans Akman, Barratt, Brown, Dolling, Eskandarian,
Guthrie, and Interim Dean Maggs; Professors Brand-Ballard, Brazinsky,
Dickinson, Fairfax, Galston, Jacobson, Miller, Montague, Price, Shesser,
Srinivas, Stott, Swiercz, and Williams

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by President Knapp at 2:15 p.m

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on April 12, 2013 were approved as distributed.
INTRODUCTION OF NEWLY-ELECTED AND RE-ELECTED SENATE MEMBERS

President Knapp introduced the following newly-elected and re-elected Senate
members. Newly elected members present at the meeting were Professors Ellen Costello,
Alexander Downes, Robert Hawley, Rebecca Katz, Frederick W. Lindahl, Karen McDonnell,
Joyce Pulcini, Kim Roddis, and Robert Weiner. Professors Jeffrey Brand-Ballard, Miriam
Galston, Leslie Jacobson, Eugene Montague, Prasad Srinivas, and Barbara Miller were
absent. Re-elected members present were: Michael S. Castleberry, Charles A. Garris ]Jr.,
Kathryn Newcomer, Donald O. Parsons, Scheherazade Rehman, and Gary L. Simon.
Professors Roger Fairfax, Marie Price, and James H. Williams were absent. Professor Steve
Charnovitz was re-appointed as Patrliamentarian for the 2013-14 session.

For the benefit of the many new Senate members, President Knapp asked that
Executive Committee members introduce themselves.

CHANGE IN THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA

Professor Rehman requested and received the consent of the Senate so that
Executive Vice President and Treasurer Louis Katz could present his report as the next
item of business.



Faculty Senate Minutes, May 10, 2013 Page 2

UPDATE ON THE UNIVERSITY BUDGET

Executive Vice President and Treasurer Katz prefaced his remarks by saying he
would provide the Senate with a picture of the University’s overall financial health as well as
discuss a number of issues about which very specific questions had been asked by members
of the Senate Fiscal Planning and Budgeting Committee. Given the background of what
has been achieved over the last several years, Vice President Katz said he thought it is
important for GW to stay the course and continue to improve the institution during this time
of opportunity, when many educational institutions have either slowed down or even
stopped making progress. In some cases other institutions have actually gone backward.
Continuing to invest in improvements to the University also makes it stronger and less
vulnerable to what is transpiring in the marketplace.

Vice President Katz first addressed the issue of health care costs, which is an
important issue for the University just as it is for the U.S. Health care costs continue to
grow at a much faster pace than inflation, and total medical costs for the University for
employees with health care coverage have increased 18% overall in the last calendar year.
The largest part of this increase was due to some 50 claims from employees covered under
the University’s health care plans. Whether this is a one time event or whether this will
continue, no one knows for sure. The University health plan is basically one of self-
insurance with stop-loss coverage, and is administered by a third party.

In terms of overall University budget planning, the University assumes an inflation
rate of 3% with increases in allowance made for the same increase in fringe benefits The
largest discretionary fringe benefit categories for the University are retirement benefits,
health care, and tuition remission. If one component such as health care is growing at 18%
(before national health care reforms come online) then clearly adjustments need to be made
to ensure the long-term financial health of the institution. Last year, the overall increased
cost to people covered by the benefit plans was slightly less than 10%. That varied
depending upon the plan an employee selected. Discussions are currently underway with
the Benefits Advisory Committee and other constituencies on campus to explore proposals
the Administration will be putting forward for the benefit design for 2014, along with ways in
which the University can moderate the effect of cost increases on employees enrolled in
these plans.

Turning next to capital projects, Vice President Katz explained that GW is
developing the campus within the outline of a twenty year 2007-2027 Campus Plan that
permits the University to develop over one million square feet over the life of the Plan. If
70% of the buildout is accomplished within the twenty year time frame, the University will
retain the right to develop the remaining 30%. If not, then the process of seeking
reauthorization for additional square footage will need to be started over from scratch.

Thus far, the University has built out or has approval for projects in place for
approximately one third of what the Campus Plan allows. Among projects already
completed or underway are South Hall, the Science and Engineering Hall (SEH), the new
building for the School of Public Health and Health Services (SPHHS), and the Law
Learning Center (LLC). Square 54 was also part of this. There are several areas of campus
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where additional square footage could be developed, such as the Academic Center,
Tompkins Hall, the below-grade portion of the LLC and Staughton Hall. Specific projects
will, of course, have to be looked at in the context of the overall campus construction plan as
the University works to build a sense of community at the same time it enhances academic
facilities.

Vice President Katz briefly reviewed some of the current projects of interest to the
campus community. The SPHHS is on target for its funding sources and the overall cost of
construction. It has been delayed by a couple of months for several reasons, including
permitting issues and construction issues. The delay is of note because instead of starting
classes in the new building in the spring semester of 2014, they will be delayed until the
summer session.

The first phase of the LLC construction is now complete. This project came in over
budget and this was due to two factors: increased scope of the project and some unforeseen
below-grade issues discovered in the course of construction. Despite coming in somewhat
over budget, the project overall has been successful.

President Knapp asked Vice President Katz to comment on the increased scope
issues. Vice President Katz explained that in addition to the unforeseen below-grade level
issues, the Law School asked for additional amenities at the LLC, and it agreed to pay for
additional items within the facility itself. This was agreed to by the Administration.

Returning to the topic of other capital projects, Vice President Katz mentioned the
GW Museum. Funding for the building will be provided through fundraising and debt.
During the design phase for the Museum the University discovered it would actually be able
to build a building fifty percent larger than what was originally intended. There was also a
slight increase in the size of the associated conservation center on the Virginia Science and
Technology Campus in Ashburn, Virginia. President Knapp made the point that it is the
policy of the Board of Trustees to maximize the opportunities for any sites under
development. This is due to the limited space available on the campus and the fact that it is
less expensive to do this at the outset than it is to build and then demolish and rebuild
University buildings. Vice President Katz agreed with this view of the University’s strategy
of taking advantage of everything the Campus Plan allows. An example of this was to build
the SEH to the limit of allowed space, but to leave two of the upper floors unfinished for the
time being.

As to the financing of the Museum, Vice President Katz said the original amount
booked from the Textile Museum was $25 million, of which $5 million would go toward the
Museum building. Another $5 million will come from funding from the Albert Small
Washingtoniana Collection, and another donor has contributed $1 million. Thus, the initial
goal of $11 million has been met. Additional fundraising that will include naming
opportunities and the possibility that sale of the Textile Museum property may bring the
University more than estimated will also be factors in allowing the University to proceed
with a larger building than originally contemplated. While there have been some
construction issues, particularly with Corcoran Hall, the Administration is comfortable with
the direction in which this project is going.
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With respect to the SEH, the largest project underway thus far, construction is
currently at grade level, and currently the building is on time and on budget. The three
funding sources for the project remain revenues from Square 54, increased Indirect Cost
Recoveries from Research, and fundraising. Because of the overall debt portfolio of the
University and the restructuring and locking in of fixed interest rates, the original estimate
that Square 54 would produce $150 million in revenue toward the $275 million overall SEH
cost has been revised upward to approximately $200 million. This leaves $75 million of the
original estimate to be funded from the other two sources. A total of $30 million has already
been raised for the SEH project, $7 million of which is for the building and the remainder
for various program purposes. The Administration continues to believe that the SEH
continues to be a very promising project for GW and that it will have a multiplier effect on
many parts of the institution, not only from programs that will occur there, but from space
freed up for new uses once the SEH is occupied.

With respect to overall financial operations, Vice President Katz said he had been
asked what would happen if in real terms tuition no longer increased. This is important
because GW is a very tuition-dependent institution, with about 60% of its revenues coming
from that source. If tuition could no longer increase in real terms, and nothing was done to
help moderate that, it would mean that nothing in the budget should be increasing more
than inflation. Of course, one funding source that is presently addressing the issue of
finding new revenue sources is the work of the Innovation Task Force (ITF). It will take
decades of sound financial planning and management to continue improving the University
and making it normative with its peer group. As an example, a cash gift of $1 billion would
reduce the University’s tuition dependence by about 3%. That is why multiple sources of
revenue for the institution is such an important part of moving the University forward.

Vice President Katz next discussed the University’s credit ratings and information in
rating agency reports. Rating agencies have continued to rate the University with a positive,
stable outlook, and the institution’s ratings have been retained even though the amount of
debt has risen. Rating agencies did note that the University has shrinking debt margins.
However, this is by design. The reasons margins are shrinking is because of the increased
amount GW has been putting into student financial aid. This started beginning in 2009,
because of the state of the U.S. economy. If agency ratings are read closely, it will be seen
that they view this as a prudent strategy under the circumstances. It is also important in
this time of opportunity for the University to invest in faculty recruitment, growing research,
and building new academic and student-related facilities. In a climate where a number of
other very good educational institutions had been downgraded, rating agencies have not
decided that GW’s outlook is negative, which is the first thing that happens before an
institution is considered for a downgrade.

Another issue is concern about the amount of debt GW is incurring and what might
happen if interest rates rise. Vice President Katz said that he thought that interest rates are
probably at historical lows and each time GW has issued new bonds, interest rates have
continued to drop. Over approximately a 6 year period, the University has moved from a
debt portfolio with 80% variable and 20% fixed rates to a point where one hundred percent
of debt is now fixed. Thus, during this period of time, the cost of capital has been reduced
from the mid-5% range to approximately 4.1%. This strategy has removed an enormous
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amount of interest rate risk, and the administration believes this is a prudent strategy that
should be continued.

Vice President Katz next discussed returns from the University’s real estate portfolio
and the effect on the endowment payout. Investments in real estate has been very good for
GW. During the last ten years, returns have basically ranged from 15 to 20% on a
compound basis. Part of this is due to the University’s excellent location. Over the last 17
years since real estate returns have been specifically tracked, the compound rate of return
has exceeded 18%. This is, of course, a significant source of revenue for the endowment.

Vice President Katz commented briefly on costs incurred in facility operating
expenses. On an overall basis, University buildings (excluding investment properties) cost
an average $9 per square foot to operate. That is a combination of all of the different kinds
of facilities including laboratory space, which costs more than the average rate. On an
overall basis, these costs are not expected to change dramatically. While the SEH will
significantly increase lab space, overall square footage in that facility utilized for labs will
only take up approximately 40% of the building. As a side note, Vice President Katz said he
thought the cost of lab space in the SEH would be less than $9 per square foot, because the
building would be very energy efficient and have a large floorplate, which tends to bring
such costs down compared to a number of much smaller free-standing buildings. The two
chief funding sources that will support increased costs in the SHEH are significant savings
identified by the ITF in costs for leased space once the Hall is occupied. Two operations
that will be housed in the Hall will generate leased costs savings of $2 million per year
which can be used to support operating costs. The other funding source is revenue from
increased indirect recoveries from research.

Another area about which questions have been asked is about administrative salary
costs. Since 2011-12 overall salaries, wages and fringe costs have increased by an average of
1%. However instructional related salaries increased 4% during this period, and research
related salaries decreased by 9%. Administrative services related salaries increased by only
1% because this was the source of a significant amount of savings identified by the ITF.
Overall general administrative expenditures at GW relative to three of the University’s peer
institutions were below the norm. These overall expenses have been running at
approximately 11% since 2009, and this is rate is expected to be in this general range going
forward. By contract, the average and the median of GW’s marketbasket schools is at 13%.
This result was not achieved by accident, rather it was by design, and part of the
University’s overall strategy to move the institution forward.

In response to questions about the FY 2014 Budget to be presented to the Board of
Trustees at its meeting the following week, Vice President Katz said he did not expect
anyone at the Senate meeting to be surprised by it as it has been discussed throughout the
year with members of the FP&B Committee. There are new capital projects, but the
percentage funding, i.e. how much is coming from operations and how much is coming
from reserves, debt, and fundraising is pretty consistent what has been done over the last
three years. One new project in the budget that everyone knows about already is the new
residence hall, now called Square 77. Some have dubbed it the superdorm. This is a $130
million project, and it will be funded by debt. Most important, this is a self-supporting
project because it will generate housing revenue, so it will not negatively impact the rest of
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the operating budget. Continued investments will be made in academic programs overall,
particularly in connection with the Strategic Plan. Improvements in services for students,
including career services, the counseling center, student health services will be made.
Additional services will also be provided for schools and units in the form of Human
Resources client partners and research administrators to help continue the growth of the
University’s research capacity. Lastly, the ITF continues to be right on target. Thus far
over $56 million has been identified in improved business practices and new program
revenues.

For the benefit of those new to the Senate, President Knapp explained that the $56
million figure is not cumulative, it will provide annual, recurring funds that the University
can spend on its programs. Translated into an equivalent figure yielding 5%, it would
amount to an endowment increase of $1 billion. Vice President Katz also noted that this
amount has been achieved more quickly than the original 5-year time frame posited and it’s
something that will not have a time limit on it, as it is becoming part of the culture at the
University. He added that there is nothing magical about the original $60 million figure.
That was reached when the question was asked if there was a way in which to double the
endowment payout rather than doubling the endowment itself, essentially achieving the
same result.

Discussion followed. Professor Simon inquired about the tuition discount rate for
AY 2013-14 compared to previous years. Vice President Katz responded that the average
financial aid discount rate for the coming year is 38% for undergraduates. It is lower than
this for graduate students. In response to a request to provide an explanation of the
discount rate for those new to the Senate, Vice President Katz said it is the difference
between the sticker price and the tuition students actually pay. The majority of the gap is
covered by University resources rather than outside sources. He added that GW has a fixed
price tuition plan in place which guarantees for five years that a student’s tuition (and
discount) will remain the same as long as they are academically qualified. Financial aid
could be augmented if a family’s needs increase, however, it will not be reduced for those
five years.

Professor Yezer asked what the estimated growth rate for operating costs will be over
the next five years. Vice President Katz said that the goal is keep this as close to inflation as
possible. This is in line with the overall policy of maintaining a balanced budget at the
University. If revenues (which include not only tuition but investment returns) are
projected to grow at a certain level, then expenses cannot exceed that. Vice President Katz
said he did not expect operating costs to vary dramatically from the 5% rate experienced
over the past three to five years.

Professor Yezer said he agreed that health care costs would likely increase for the
foreseeable future, and added he thought benefits policy will become fairly complex. He
asked about the faculty consultative role in the formulation of benefits policy at the
University. Vice President for Human Resources Sabrina Ellis responded that faculty input
is provided by three faculty members appointed by the Senate Executive Committee to the
Benefits Advisory Committee (BAC). Professors Biles, Castleberry, and Gupta presently
serve on that group. In addition to providing information to the BAC, the same information
is provided to the Senate Committee on Appointment, Salary, and Promotion Policies
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(including Fringe Benefits) [ASPP] chaired by Professor Gupta. To date a number of
conversations have been held about changes to the benefits plans for 2014, however, it is
early in the planning year and information is still being collected and analyzed for the 2012
plan year. As that information becomes available, it will be provided to both the BAC and
the ASPP Committee. This was also done for all the benefit plan changes for 2013.

Professor Cordes, Chair of the Fiscal Planning and Budgeting Committee, said that
the issue of the University’s declining operating margins was not the only one that credit
rating agencies pay attention to. GW’s rating this year was again stable, however, over the
past 2 or 3 years, a note of caution about these margins and the potential impact on future
credit ratings going forward has crept into rating agency reports. One comment made by
Standard & Poors was that if GW’s operating performance doesn’t rebound to historical
strength and financial resources do not experience significant growth, the agency could (not
would) consider an overall financial profile more commensurate with a negative outlook or a
lower rating. Professor Cordes asked Vice President Katz asked about some of the things
that were being looked to at least maintain the institution’s operating margin and perhaps
expand it in future. Vice President Katz confirmed that operating margins are not the only
thing that rating agencies base their judgments on. Overall, GW’s ratings reports
acknowledge the investments the University is making in financial aid and program growth.
Faculty recruitment and the growth in research are also both very important building blocks
for the University. Certainly the agencies would prefer for operating margins to improve,
however, in recent years GW has increased the amount of its debt by 30%. This is by
design, as it was done because it was possible to lock in the debt at historically low interest
rate levels. This was disclosed to the rating agencies. The demand for bonds issued by GW
has repeatedly been oversubscribed, meaning there were more orders than bonds available.
This is because University debt is a very stable asset for institutions and companies to hold.

Professor Parsons said that one way the University has been dealing with the
operating margin problem for the last several years has been to cut back sharply on financial
aid for entering undergraduate classes. Vice President Katz disagreed with this, saying that
on a percentage discount basis that is not the case. However, the size of the undergraduate
classes has changed, and thus the absolute dollar amount appears to have changed.
However, to each individual, the University has not changed its strategy. Senior Vice
Provost Maltzman said that he expected the discount rate for this year’s incoming freshmen
would be somewhere between 37.5 and 38%, in line with the overall discount rate has been
for the University. Professor again asserted that the discount rate was cut sharply for the
last two entering classes, and asked for information on the discount rate for the Class of
2017.  Vice Provost Maltzman said he thought the senior class and the junior class had a
particularly higher discount rate than is the case at present, however, this year’s rate would
be approximately what the average has been across the entire student body. There being no
further discussion, the next item on the agenda was addressed.

RESOLUTION 13/1, “A RESOLUTION TO RECOMMEND ADOPTION OF THE
SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE POLICY AND PROCEDURES”

Professor Charles Garris, Chair of the Committee on Professional Ethics and
Academic Freedom, introduced Resolution 13/1. Before commencing his report, he
welcomed all of the new senators, noting that this meeting marked a historic moment in



Faculty Senate Minutes, May 10, 2013 Page 8

that this was the first meeting attended by members of the recently enlarged Senate.
Professor Garris noted that, as set forth in Article IX, Section A. of the Faculty Code, the
shared governance role of the Senate in University decision-making is twofold. The regular,
active-status faculty shares with the officers of administration the responsibility for effective
operation of the departments and schools and the University as a whole, and it also
participates in the formulation of policy and planning decisions affecting the quality of
education and life at the University. Another role of the Senate is to act as a conduit for
information between the central University administration and the schools.

With this as background, Professor Garris drew the attention of the Senate to his
Powerpoint report (the Report is included with these minutes) and outlined why the
University needs a Policy on Sexual Harassment & Sexual Violence. That reason was set
forth in Faculty Senate Resolution 04/3 several years ago, as follows:

The George Washington University reaffirms its commitment to maintaining a positive
climate for study and work in which individuals are judged solely on relevant factors,
such as ability and performance, and are free to pursue their academic and work
activities in an atmosphere that is free from coercion and intimidation. Sexual
Harassment is inimical to such an atmosphere and will not be tolerated”

[Faculty Senate Resolution 04/3]

The faculty has upheld this commitment openly and this sentiment has been
expressed in numerous resolutions. Neither sexual harassment nor sexual violence are
acceptable at the University and it will not be tolerated.

Turning to Resolution 13/1 before the Senate, Professor Garris said the Policy itself is
rather complicated because a great number of things had to be balanced to arrive at a final
document. Basically the goal was to present a clear statement that the University prohibits
both sexual harassment and violence by any student, staff or faculty member, or any other
person in the University community. It was also important for the Policy to achieve the
following objectives:

).—\

Encourage reporting of sexual harassment before it becomes severe or pervasive;

2. Prohibit sexual harassment by any student, staff member, faculty member, or other
person in the University Community;

3. Identify persons in the University administration to whom incidents of sexual
harassment may be reported;

4. Prohibit retaliation against persons who bring sexual harassment complaints;

5. Assure confidentiality to the full extent consistent with the need to resolve
complaints of sexual harassment appropriately and fairly;

6. Assure that allegations of sexual harassment will be promptly, thoroughly, and
impartially addressed with appropriate regard for the interests of the persons
involved and principles of fairness and due process;

7. Provide for appropriate corrective action to be taken against persons who have

engaged in sexual harassment.

Professor Garris then gave an overview of the history of the development of the
Sexual Harassment Policy and Procedures at GW as follows:
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* December 11, 1998: The Faculty Senate endorsed the Interim Policy and Procedures
Governing Sexual Harassment Complaints and recommended the formation of an ad
hoc committee to review the interim policy and procedures and make
recommendations for amendment; (98/5)

* December 11, 1998 — September 9, 2005, Interim Policy in effect Discussions
continued between administration, ad hoc committee, and PEAF.

e September 9, 2005: Faculty Senate passes resolution 05/1 which created a new Sexual
Harassment Policy and Procedures based on the work of a joint ad hoc committee
of faculty and administration charged with preparing a proposed new policy. Passed
by Board of Trustees.

Professor Garris said that on April 4, 2011, the Office of Civil Rights in the
Department of Education sent a “Dear Colleague Letter” to the University providing
guidance on university sexual harassment policies. Subsequently: GW signed a letter of
consent in connection with a 2011 Title IX complaint against GW. Between May 2011 and
May 2012 meetings between GW administrators and Department of Education attorneys
revealed inadequacies in current GW policy according to OCR/DoE. Following these
meetings, on August 24, 2012 the University Administration presented to the Senate
Executive Committee a draft amended Sexual Harassment & Sexual Violence Policy &
Procedures with a request that the Executive Committee approve it on an interim basis for
the 2012 Academic Year. This draft was the product of an administrative working group.
[Detailed information concerning Title IX and the “Dear Colleague” letter can be found on
pages 21 through 26 of the Powerpoint report.)

As interim approval of the Interim Policy was granted on an emergency basis by the
Executive Committee on behalf of the Senate and such action must be confirmed by the full
Faculty Senate at its next regular meeting, on September 14, 2012 the Faculty Senate
adopted “A RESOLUTION TO CONFIRM THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE’S
EMERGENCY APPROVAL OF AN INTERIM UNIVERSITY SEXUAL HARASSMENT
POLICY.” (12/3) Resolution 12/3 further provided that the Interim Policy approved for the
2012-2013 Academic Year would be reviewed by Senate Committees, after which it would be
transmitted to the full Senate for its approval. The Executive Committee forwarded the
Policy to the Senate Committee on Professional Ethics and Academic Freedom following
the Senate meeting with the request that it provide its recommendations at the completion
of its review process.

The following changes to the 2005 Policy were required pursuant to the “Dear
Colleague” letter by the Office of Civil Rights/Department of Education. These changes
were designed to:

1. Better convey the kinds of conduct that constitutes sexual harassment, including
sexual assault and other forms of sexual violence;

2. Clarify that requiring the parties to mediate is not an option for resolving sexual
assault complaints;

3. Provide equitable processes for both parties, including similar and timely access to

any information used at a hearing;




Faculty Senate Minutes, May 10, 2013 Page 10

4. Designate reasonable but specific time frames for the major stages of the complaint.

Actions taken by PEAF during review of the Policy included meetings with the
following members of the University Administration: Dr. Terri Reed, Vice Provost for
Diversity and Inclusion; Mr. Richard Weitzner, Associate General Counsel; Dr. Dianne
Martin, Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs; Mr. Darrell L. Darnell, Senior Associate Vice
President, Safety & Security; Ms. Tara W. Pereira, Deputy Title IX Coordinator. The Policy
was also sent for review to a wide spectrum of the university community with a request to
provide advice and analysis to PEAF.

The following individuals also provided reviews of the Policy to the PEAF: the
Committee on the Status of Women Faculty and Librarians; Natalie B. Milman, Associate
Professor, GSEHD; Rob Brady, Interim Director of EEO Office; Ellen Dawson; Professor,
School of Nursing; Laird Kirkpatrick, Professor, Law School; and Gregory Maggs,
Professor, Law School. Also consulted were Paul Peyser; Associate Professor of Finance,
GWSB; Michael Selmi and Jonathan Turley, both Professors in the Law School; Joe Velez,
Operations Manager, School of Nursing; Catherine Williamson, Director, Distance
Education & Military Programs; and Art Wilmarth, Professor, Law School.

Following completion of all of the reviews, the PEAF discussed all of the
recommendations from the review process. On December 13, 2012, PEAF submitted to Dr.
Reed a list of 23 recommended changes. Dr. Reed provided the administrative response
which accepted 18 proposed changes and declined 5 with explanations. On April 1
April 11, PEAF suggested further changes, and on April 26 the Administration declined
further changes. As the final step in the process. PEAF drafted the current resolution for
presentation to the Faculty Senate at its May 10, 2013 meeting.

Professor Garris then gave an overview of the complaint process in sexual
harassment and violence cases in the GW community of approximately 32,000 people. The
complaint process has been in effect since 1998. He also reviewed the formal hearing
processes employed for students, faculty, and staff which involve either a Hearing Board
(students) or a Special Panel (for faculty and staff) selected by lot from a pool of 18 persons
by the Human Resources Department (page 9 of the Powerpoint report). The process for
faculty under the Faculty Code is outlined on page 10, and timelines for student=student
complaints are outlined on page 11.

In conclusion, Professor Garris advised that the PEAF Committee recommends that
the revised “SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE POLICY AND
PROCEDURES” should be adopted as University policy, and that Resolution 13/1 be
adopted in its entirety. The Committee also noted the following, as enumerated in the
Resolution:

* An expression of concern that the following elements are lacking in the Policy:
— a. The policy does not contain a provision requiring the University to send

written notices of the Policy and Procedures at least annually to all University
stakeholders (including faculty, staff, students and parents of undergraduate
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students), including information relevant to the issue of consent and personal
responsibility for acts committed while under the influence of alcohol or
drugs;

— b. The policy does not include a provision defining the "preponderance of the
evidence' burden of proof as requiring "substantial evidence showing that it
is more likely than not that a fact is true or an event occurred."

— c¢. The policy does not include a provision requiring that, in hearings for
sexual violence cases, the University shall make arrangements so that either
(i) the parties, testifying witnesses and hearing panel members can see and
hear each other through the use of live videoconferencing facilities, or (ii) the
parties, testifying witnesses and hearing panel members are present in the
same room and can hear each other, with the Complainant having the right to
testify behind a screen; and

— d. The policy does not include a provision requiring the Administration to
provide to the Respondent known exculpatory evidence that is in the
Administration's possession.

Professor Gatris also drew attention to letters from three members of the PEAF
Committee concerning the Interim Policy. These letters, in which Professor Barnhill
expressed concerns about due process and the use of a preponderance of the evidence
standard of proof in sexual harassment and sexual violence cases, Professor Kyriakopoulos,
expressing concerns about due process for faculty members and provisions of the Faculty
Code, and Professor Wilmarth, who expressed the view that the Second Resolving Clauses
of the Resolution are not in conflict with requirements set forth in the “Dear Colleague”
letter, are appended to Resolution 13/1 distributed with the Agenda for the May 10"
meeting.

Following Professor Garris’s report, Professor Rehman, Chair of the Senate
Executive Committee took the opportunity to restate, especially for new Senate members,
the importance of having a federally compliant Sexual Harassment Policy at GW. As
Professor Garris mentioned in his presentation, the federal government, through a “Dear
Colleague” letter, initiated this. For those who do not know what this “Dear Colleague”
letter is, it is an extremely strong suggestion to change and adapt policy according to federal
guidelines under the Civil Rights Act, or else. In this particular case that “or else” would be
the removal of all federally funded grants -- i.e. Title IX grants -- if adoption of a compliant,
revised policy was not made in full.

Professor Rehman then outlined a number of reasons the Senate should adopt the
Resolution and approve the revised Policy. She first provided some raw date, i.e., that one
quarter of all female students will be raped before they graduate from college. In addition,
20% of wundergraduates are sexually assaulted (including a minority of male students).
Sexual assault and sexual harassment are the most underreported crimes on all college
campuses.

There is a reason why the federal government is insisting that campuses adopt
universal sexual harassment policies. Its main goal is to allow the victims of sexual assault
or sexual harassment to report crimes in a manner that is nonthreatening. To repeat -- this
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is the most underreported crime on all campuses around the United States. GW is
particularly vulnerable since it has a very large number of undergraduates well below the
age of 18 and there is also a significant population of high school students on campus
during the summer months. If the University does not have a sexual harassment policy
compliant with federal guidelines, Professor Rehman stressed again that it would lose all
federally funded Title IX grants and simultaneously expose the University to innumerable
lawsuits because it does not have a compliant policy in place.

Professor Rehman said she thought that everyone can sense something new on
campus in this time of change and opportunity that is hard to put into words. But
everybody acknowledges that GW is on the move. Things are changing at the University,
and for the better for the most part. The University is trying to redefine education and
reposition the institution as a thought leader and in the process hopefully continue
improving both its rankings and the caliber of its students.

It is also fitting for GW to be at the forefront of protecting young women and men on
campus and provide an environment where sexual violence and sexual harassment is simply
not tolerated. Itis also a message that GW wants to send out to all students and prospective
students that its campus has been made as safe as possible for young women and men
against sexual harassment and assault.

There are a few minority voices on campus and in the Senate who believe that
perhaps under this federal mandate it is possible that the-rights of the accused may be
diminished by giving more rights to the victim. To those concerns, Professor Rehman said
the following: .

Let me remind everyone again that this is the most underreported
crime on all college campuses in the United States.

Secondly, GW has had the exact same policy that the federal government
is asking it to formalize in place on an interim basis on campus for the last
year. Repeat, the exact same policy.

The University’s proximity to and involvement with the federal government is
not something to be taken lightly by challenging it on a fundamental and
socially important policy implementation. Just as segregation, the women’s
vote, and gay rights had their day coming, so the tide moves now for sexual
harassment. It is not a clock anyone can turn back. More importantly I
personally would not like to see GW held up as the poster child in D.C. for
turning this clock back.

I cannot fathom anybody objecting to such a federally recommended sexual
harassment policy on campus. Saying “no” to this policy and the Senate
resolution would send out a very bleak message to our young students on
campus.
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Professor Rehman then sounded a note of caution, that being if the Senate could not
agree on a Resolution that adheres to the letter of the law outlined in the Dear Colleague
letter on sexual harassment, the Senate would miss an important opportunity to participate
in shared governance and policymaking at the University. This is because the simple fact of
the matter is if the Senate cannot agree on a resolution at the meeting that is consistent with
what the federal government requires, the University Administration and the Board of
Trustees will be forced to adopt the revised Sexual Harassment Policy during the summer
without Senate, i.e. faculty, input so that GW does not lose its federal funding.

Professor Rehman concluded by urging a thorough debate about the Policy, but one
that does not forget that adoption of this policy is in the best interests of the University, the
students, faculty, and all its constituencies. In addition, the revised Policy represents the
values that the University intends to abide by when it comes to dealing with this most
underreported crime on colleges campuses today.

A lengthy discussion followed. Professor Simon said he agreed with Professor
Rehman that sexual harassment and violence are the most underreported crimes on college
campuses. He added that he did not think that this means that the University should ignore
basic rights established in the U.S. Constitution, in particular, the right to confront one’s
accuser in some manner. Professor Simon then asked that the preponderance of the
evidence standard of proof specified by the federal government as a requirement in the
Policy be defined. Richard Weitzner of the General Counsel’s Office confirmed that this
standard is generally understood to be “more likely than not.”

To allay concerns about notifying the University community about the new Policy,
Vice Provost for Diversity and Inclusion Terri Reed briefly described the many ways in
which the University would publicize it to University stakeholders. This will include
communicating to the community members their rights and responsibilities under the
Policy. The information will also be shared in the annual email that is distributed to the
campus community at the beginning of the fall semester. It will also be publicized during
freshman orientation and the freshman day of service. Additional ways are being explored
to share information about the Policy and procedures and communicate the consequences
of engaging in prohibited behavior.

With respect to the use of “preponderance of the evidence” as the standard of proof
required by the federal government in these policies, Dr. Reed noted that this is the
standard that the University has used in all student disciplinary cases since 1998 and in all
iterations of the University’s Sexual Harassment Policy.

With respect to the PEAF Committee recommendation that a standard of
“substantial evidence” be used for these cases, this is already a legal term that has a
definition, and inserting this would not clarify, but would rather create confusion about
applicable due process.

In terms of the manner in which hearings are conducted, Dr. Reed said she had
communicated to the Committee that the University does not try in its disciplinary
processes to replicate criminal proceedings. As the goal is to encourage reporting instances
of sexual violence rather than discouraging it, the Dear Colleague letter makes clear it is a



Faculty Senate Minutes, May 10, 2013 Page 14

best practice that individuals do not have an opportunity to directly cross-examine one
another. The procedures used by the University Hearing Board [which hears student
disciplinary cases] is that each party in these cases is provided the opportunity to give their
statement and the party hearing the statement(s) from an adjoining room has an
opportunity to submit questions through the Hearing Board Chair.

In response to a question about the use of video technology in these cases, Dr. Reed
said that feedback from a number of institutions that have used it indicated they have now
stopped doing so because of technical difficulties and the minimal value added to other
means of providing each side the opportunity to respond to evidence presented at the
hearing. With respect to the idea that the University should be required to provide
exculpatory evidence to respondents in these cases, Dr. Reed said the Administration has
deferred to the advice of the General Counsel’s office. Exculpatory evidence is a term used
in criminal proceedings and use of it in the Policy puts a burden on the University to
function as it were a body that has the ability to subpoena information in harassment and
violence cases, which it does not. What is required in the Dear Colleague letter is that every
party who is involved in one of these cases be provided equal access to information to be
shared at the hearing. If there is any evidence that would exonerate the accused, that
information would go to the Hearing Board.

Professor Costello said that she was not in favor of the second Resolving Clause
because she thought it unfairly supports the respondent at the cost of intimidating the
complainant, resulting in a process that is not equitable to both parties.

Professor Yezer said would like to see the Resolution amended by striking 2 b and 2
d of the Second Resolving Clause. He added that it appeared to him that the
preponderance of the evidence standard was already quite clear in the law, and needed no
elaboration. He invited comments from the Senate on this proposal.

Professor Gatris requested and was granted the privilege of the floor for Professor
Wilmarth, a law faculty member and a member of the PEAF Committee.  Professor
Wilmarth said that the Committee had carefully considered the issue of the appropriate
standard of proof for a finding of responsibility in sexual assault cases. As Professor Garris
had observed, in many of these cases there would be eyewitness testimony by both parties
and perhaps not much additional evidence. Professor Wilmarth explained that the sexual
assault cases the Committee learned about from briefings by the Administration were all
cases that occurred among students. Over the last 12 years, there have been no cases of
sexual assault involving faculty members. The cases the Committee was told about
generally involved situations in which both students to varying degrees were under the
influence of either alcohol or other intoxicants. Professor Wilmarth understood that, under
the University’s current rules for sexual assault cases, the use of alcohol or drugs would
generally vitiate consent for the accuser, but would NOT vitiate responsibility for the
respondent. Because of this differential treatment of the issue of intoxication and the
likelihood that there might be very little corroborating evidence besides the eyewitness
testimony of the parties, a majority of the PEAF Committee thought it would be
appropriate for the hearing panel to consider whether there was substantial evidence
indicating it was more likely than not that sexual assault occurred. Substantial evidence
would be sufficient evidence to provide a rational basis for a hearing panel’s decision. It
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was felt that this standard of proof would not conflict with the Dear Colleague letter, which
stated that a standard of clear and convincing evidence — that something is extremely likely
to be true — would not be acceptable.

Turning to the issue of exculpatory evidence, Professor Wilmarth said that there is
nothing in the Dear Colleague letter that even mentions exculpatory evidence. The issue is
one of essential fairness. If the University knows that it is in possession of exculpatory
evidence -- i.e. evidence that would tend to show that the accused is not guilty or not
responsible -- the University should provide that evidence to the accused as a matter of
fundamental fairness. Under the PEAF Committee’s proposed resolution, the University
would not be under any obligation to discover or turn over exculpatory evidence to the
accused unless it actually knows that such evidence exists.

Following this discussion, Professor Yezer moved to amend the Resolution by
striking 2 b and 2 d of the Second Resolving Clause and the motion was seconded by many.

Discussion followed on the amendment. Speaking as a long-serving member of the
Committee on the Judicial System, which serves as the appeals panel for Hearing Board
cases, Professor Castleberry spoke in favor of the amendment. He reminded everyone that
these cases are not trials, but rather administrative hearings. Due process rights extend to
both the accuser and the respondent. This system has served the University well over the
years, and affords the Hearing Board ample opportunity to evaluate the information that is
brought forward. In addition there is an appeals process if there IS additional or new data
that comes to light that was not considered by the Hearing Board. Professor Castleberry
concluded by saying that his greatest concern is the fact that in the military, society in
general, and in colleges and universities, sexual harassment and violence are underreported.
People are reluctant to file complaints because very often their character and their history is
examined and impugned in the course of proceedings that are conducted more like criminal
trials than fundamentally fair administrative processes. The University needs to support the
Policy under consideration, and fulfill its responsibility to the campus community,
particularly women, who are the most frequent victims of sexual harassment and violence.

Professor Swaine inquired about the scope of the appellate process for these student-
student cases. Clearly the scope is limited. As an example, Mr. Weitzner said that if there is
relevant evidence that comes to light that was not available at the time of the hearing, the
appeals board might consider that.

In response to a question about the relevance of Professor Swaine’s comments to the
amendment under consideration, Professor Swaine said that if it were easier to introduce
newly discovered evidence during the appellate process, he might be less inclined to require
the disclosure of exculpatory evidence during the initial proceeding — and, more generally,
that if the standard of review were less deferential as to any initial factual findings or
conclusions, he would be less concerned about adopting a lower standard of proof at the
initial hearing stage.

Further discussion followed. Professor Garris spoke in opposition to the
amendment, pointing out that these in Resolving Clause 2 merely put the University
Administration on notice that these are issues of concern. They do now alter the policy in
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any way and no request is being made for action on them. It appears from discussions with
the Administration that these things are in fact done, however, there is no inclination to
include them in the Policy itself.

From the perspective of someone who has for more than twenty years worked in
treating victims of sexual violence, Professor Marotta-Walters spoke against the amendment
and in favor of adopting Resolution 13/1 with all of its original Resolving Clauses intact.

Professor Downes said that, since preponderance of the evidence is defined as
showing that it is more likely than not that a fact is true or an event occurred, whether
people would be comfortable removing the phrase “substantial evidence” from 2 b), thus
allowing that part of the Second Resolving Clause to remain. Professor Acquaviva indicated
she would be strongly in favor this proposal.

The question was called and a vote was taken to close debate. With 21 in favor,
debate on the amendment was closed. A vote was taken on Professor Yezer’s motion to
amend, by removing 2 b) and 2 d) of the Second Resolving Clause. The motion to amend
was approved.

Professor Lantz moved that the first sentence of the Second Resolving Clause be
amended by changing the words” The faculty 